Trinity Presbyterian Church

Stated Session Meeting/Retreat (at Trinity)
January 14, 2023
We Assemble in God’s Name

Members Present: Stephanie Sorge, Moderator; Linda Bradley, Clerk of Session; Jason Brown, Rick Comstock, Ellie Cale; Mark Facknitz; Kandy Grant; Nancy Hopkins-Garriss; Virginia Healy; Mary Colleen Knapp; Judy LePera; Rick Orem; Patti Warner; and Gwen Carr, Associate for Pastoral Care.
Incoming Elders Present:  Dane Byers, Mark Dewey, Mary Lou McMillin, and Susie Phend
Absent/Excused; Yogi Gillette and Carolyn Hinshaw, Youth Representative.  Approved.  A quorum was present.
Call to Order:  Stephanie called the meeting to order at 10:10 am.
Opening Devotion:  Virginia shared a devotion reading from the book, All Because You Matter, by Tami Charles​​​​​, and then closed with prayer.
Sharing Joys and Concerns:

Gwen and Stephanie shared prayer concerns and joys for members and friends of the Trinity congregation, and Stephanie led a moment of prayer.  
Clerk of Session:  Mark F. made, and Rick C. seconded, a motion to approve Linda Bradley as Clerk of Session for 2023.   Approved.  

Approval of Docket:  Approved.

Consent Agenda:  Kandy made, and Mark F. seconded, a motion to approve the following consent agenda.  Approved.
1) Excuse anyone requesting an excuse after the approval of the docket.
2) Re-elect Jeannie Klemt as Treasurer, and Rick Comstock as Assistant Treasurer.
3) Approve minutes from the Stated Session Meeting December 18, 2022.
4) Approve counters and depositors for 2023: Linda Bradley, Jason Brown, Larry Brown, Rick Comstock, Melodie Davis, Mark Facknitz, Virginia Healy, Nancy Hopkins-Garriss, Paul Klemt, Amy Lemmons, and Paul Sleezer. Any new counters will be named and approved at future session meetings.
5) Approve Special Offerings for 2023: 
4/Cents a Meal, on the 3rd Sunday of each month  (25% locally)

GA One Great Hour of Sharing, April 9

Mother’s Day/Sunnyside Offering, May 14

GA Pentecost, May 28 (40% stays local)

GA Peace and Global Witness,  Oct. 1  (25% stays local)

Thanksgiving Offering, November 19

GA Christmas Joy Offering,  December 24
6) Approve Communion dates for 2023: the first Sunday of every month, Maundy Thursday (4/6), and Christmas Eve (12/24); approve House Churches to celebrate communion; approve communion to be brought to members at home, in accordance with the Book of Order; approve celebration of communion at the service of witness to the resurrection for Ed Riedesel on January 21.

1st Exercise with Cards  

Persons selected two cards each, one that represented them and one that illustrated something others might not know about them.  A lively discussion ensued as cards were shared! 

Examination and Approval of New Ruling Elders:
Dane Byers shared that he was thankful to be able to serve again on Session and also was thankful for Yogi’s service as an example for him to follow.  He stated we are here on earth to learn about spiritual growth, to serve and to love others more perfectly.  During Covid, he read a lot and shared an MLK quote citing unmerited suffering as redemptive.  This adversity is a challenge, a gift, a potential for that spiritual growth.  We are deeply and profoundly loved, warts and all.  We must accept God’s grace daily and move toward gratitude and service. 
Mark Dewey was brought up in the Lutheran Church in Minnesota.  He received his first Communion at age 11, which was a very emotional experience.    In his later teen years he turned against covenantal religion, but then returned to reading the Bible and steeped himself in religion.  He attended a wide variety of congregations and eventually enrolled in Chicago Theological Seminary’s online M.Div. program, which he attended for five years.  He did a one-year internship at Trinity and finally saw Christianity as a communal experience.  He is now grateful for the opportunity to serve Trinity in this way.
Mary Lou McMillin is a life-long Presbyterian and read from a poem she wrote “I am from…”.   Born and raised in Memphis, she has lived in Harrisonburg for 51 years.  She majored in Christian Education at now Rhodes College.  She worked for Shenandoah Presbytery for 31 years and developed the Resource Center there.  She is certified as a Resource Center Director.  In 1993 she attended the Reimagining Conference, and there was a huge reaction when she returned, which challenged her faith.  However, this was a rich experience in the end.  In 2001 she was certified as a Christian educator after completing coursework.  She finds long walks, silent retreats, and many years of Lectio Divina and Sunday morning study at Trinity very meaningful.  She welcomes her return to Session as a way of being more attentive and of service to the congregation.
Susie Phend grew up at Trinity and every part of her life belonged to Trinity.  She went to a large university, rebelled against the church, and then went to a smaller college.  She lived in Asheville, NC and went back to church with her family there.  Montreat has become her safe place.  She then moved back to Virginia and Trinity.  Here she has felt a spiritual calling to become who she is today.  She enjoys service, doing for others, and has served as an elder and on numerous Trinity committees and teams.  
Stephanie stated that the nominated elders have completed their training.  After examination by current elders, Rick C. made, and Virginia seconded, a motion to approve the examination and installation of Dane, Mark, Mary Lou, and Susie as ruling elders, Class of 2025.  Approved.  The new elders will be ordained (Mark) and installed (all) on Sunday, January 15, during worship.
We Celebrate Both the Present and Our Vision for the Future

2nd Exercise with Cards 
Persons selected and shared one card that represented Trinity.  Again, a lively discussion ensued! 

Planning for 2023
Team Calls and Chairs for 2023

*Indicates a position that needs to be assigned 

Standing Administrative Teams 
Benevolence    




Building and Grounds
Chair:  Kandy




Chair:  Dane
Other Elders:  Patti, Nancy



Other Elders:  Mark F.
Finance





Matthew 25
Chair: Linda





Chair:  Nancy
Other Elders: Nancy, Mark F., Jason, Rick C.
Other Elders:  Mark D., Linda, Kandy
Nominating





Outreach
Chair:  Jason





Chair:  Mark D.
Second Elder: Virginia



Other Elders:  Rick C.
Pastoral Care





Personnel
Chair:  Patti





Chair: Larry Barber
Other Elders:
Mary Lou, Jason, Virginia

Other Elders:  Susie
Seasonal Teams
Pentecost 2023




Harvest 2023
Convening Elder:  Susie



Convening Elder:  Virginia



Other Elders:
Mary Lou, Jason


Other Elders:
Patti, Ellie
ACE 2023/24





Lent/Easter 2024
Convening Elder:  Mark D.



Convening Elder:  Mark F.
Other Elders:
Nancy




Other Elders:
Rick C., Mark D.



Marks Elders
** Fellowship:  Rick C., Virginia

** Mission:   Kandy
** Nurture:
   Susie Phend


** Worship:  Mary Lou
**Indicates that each Marks Elder will also serve as a convening Elder for one of the seasonal teams.

House Steward and Session Devotion Signup
FEBRUARY  ___Rick O.___________
AUGUST
    _____Dane___________
MARCH
___Rick C.___________
SEPTEMBER    _____Mary Lou_______
APRIL

___Kandy
__________
OCTOBER
    _____Nancy__________

MAY

___Jason_____________
NOVEMBER      _____Virginia________
JUNE

___Mark D.___________
DECEMBER       _____Susie___________
JULY

___Patti______________
JANUARY ’24    _____Mark F._________
Commissioners to Presbytery Meetings (note - 2 of the four will likely be virtual, 2 in-person, but all is TBD)
Tuesday, February 28


 9:30am

            Primary __Rick O.__________

Alt. __Nancy___________
Stated Meetings, 2023
FEBRUARY
2/19/23, 4pm

 
AUGUST

8/20/23, 4pm 
MARCH
3/19/23, 4pm


SEPTEMBER  
9/17/23, 4pm
APRIL

4/16/23, 4pm 


OCTOBER

10/15/23, 4pm 
MAY

5/21/23,4pm


NOVEMBER

11/12/23, 4pm
JUNE
       
6/25/23, 4pm


DECEMBER

12/17/23, 4pm
JULY

7/16/23, 4pm


JANUARY ’24
TBD


Reports, Team Updates, and New Business

Clerk’s Report







Linda

1) Communion was observed during online and in-person worship on Sunday, January 1, as previously approved.  Rev. Bill Reinhold and Ginny Reinhold served communion as an extension of the table to two persons at Bridgewater Retirement Community.  

2) Forrest “Tiny” Palmer, a founding member of Trinity, died this past week.  There will be no memorial service, based on his wishes.  The memorial service for Nancy Sleezer was held on December 29 at Trinity.  The memorial service for Ed Riedesel will be held on January 21 at 2:00 at Trinity.

3) Linda shared several thank you notes for Trinity’s donations to local organizations and from Trinity staff for Christmas gift cards.  She also shared a special thank you letter from Allen Thurston in Kenya, recipient of a Skip Whitmore scholarship this year.

4) A new Marks Group, Guns to Gardens will be called during worship on January 29.  This is a project supported by the Presbyterian Peace Fellowship and described by David Ensign when he preached at Trinity on November 20.  A small group of persons has completed an online Guns to Gardens cohort training and has been meeting informally for several months.  Its first official meeting as a Marks Group will be held after worship on Sunday, February 12.
Pastoral Care Associate’s Report:






Gwen

1) Gwen expressed her thanks for her Christmas gift card and also thanked everyone for their support for Mac and Ellen Beard.  Mac is now in palliative care and has a caregiver two days a week.  Gwen participated in an SLT workshop at Eastern Mennonite Seminary this month.
Pastor’s Report:

For Discussion and Action:

1) Stephanie noted a number of recent and future weeks with additional church commitments on Fridays and Saturday.  She asked to take two days of comp time just before the start of her March vacation to go on a short retreat with some clergywomen who are dear friends. This would have her out of the office and unreachable on Wednesday, March 8 and Thursday, March 9, with her vacation then commencing on Friday, March 10.  Unanimously approved by consensus.  
2) Stephanie requested approval of Gwen’s contract at an 8% salary increase.    Mary Colleen moved, and Kandy seconded, approval of this request.  Approved.  

Upcoming Dates:

1) 2023 Vacation (subject to change) - March 10-18, 3 weeks TBD
2) 2023 Continuing Education - May 8-14, June 9-16 (coming back in time for the rehearsal for Caroline Kempfer) 

Misconduct Policy Task Force 




Nancy, Patti, Judy
No report
Marks Groups and House Churches
Reaching Out







 Judy LePera
1) Mission:  Reaching Out has contributed $184 to Village to Village for move-in expenses for one family and has requested to make contact with said family to offer friendship, transportation, aid in filling out forms, and other services they may be able to provide.

Worship:  Paul Sleezer continues to offer meaningful worship.  His latest was a reflection on prayer which included scripture and a reading and prayer from Henri Nouwen.

Fellowship:  The group continues to share joys and concerns and to celebrate special life events.

Nurture:  This year Reaching Out will study Discerning God’s Will Together, A Spiritual Practice for the Church, by Danny E. Morris & Charles M. Olsen.  
2) The house church is now meeting in person; the last meeting was at VMRC in a conference room in Heritage Haven and was arranged by Susan Estep.  The 2022-2023 covenant has been completed and submitted.  Mary Colleen made, and Ellie seconded, a motion to approve the covenant.  Approved. 
Sanctuary








 Rick Orem
1) Sanctuary’s current nurture focus is Beyond Welcome, by Karen Gonzalez.   They are making a decision on their next nurture.  The group’s primary mission is working with Marisol, their Honduran mother and her child.  Hedy Reese has been transporting them to UVa for medical services.  The group has been talking with a lawyer about their refugee status, and several persons have employed Marisol as a housekeeper.

Hearts and Hands 







Linda

No report

Backpack








Virginia
1) Martin’s will hold a food drive January 20-30.  It will donate food items and Tamara will split them between schools.

Centering Space







Stephanie 

1) The yoga class has 12 people in it. 
Clothes Closet








Mary Colleen

1) Trinity’s Clothes Closet served 1126 clients during 2022.  

In November they limited the amount of clothes each adult could take each week. This was due to some clients taking more than they needed. The one bag limit per adult client seems to be working very well. General comments from evening volunteers indicate that there are considerably less issues with people taking too much, and they have had no complaints. Wednesday evenings are staffed by an average of four volunteers for about 1.5 hours. A total of about 300 volunteer hours were given in the evenings of each Wednesday this year. Four weeks of each month are staffed with volunteers from Trinity, Harrisonburg Baptist Youth Group, UKirk, and Muhlenberg Lutheran Church. (They still need to get a group to volunteer for 5th Wednesdays.)

They have good relationships with many different non-profits and try to ensure that clients know of other resources available to them (e.g., free diapers and food pantries). This year they hope to increase communication with the community in order to serve more needy families. 

The morning crew is dedicated and efficient at sorting the many donations made to the Clothes Closet.  This crew consists of a core group of about seven people who work at least two hours per week. That’s around 700 hours per year worked by the morning volunteers. 
2) Susie will be the new Session communicator.
Faith in Action 







Rick O.
1) FIA met on January 12 at Otterbein Methodist Church to talk about its two projects for this year - transportation and child care.   It approved its 2023 budget.  It will be changing its name to Vision in Action (VIA) because another organization with a national focus has a similar name.  The next major assembly will be held on March 21 at Bridgewater Church of the Brethren.  They will be meeting with JAUNT in VA, which has an on-call transportation service with 24-hour notice except here in Harrisonburg.  They will be meeting with the County Board of Supervisors to raise money for operation in Rockingham County.  
Seasonal Teams (and new liaisons, if needed)

ACE









Kandy

1) ACE is starting a new nurture format, over Zoom on Sunday afternoons.
Lent/Easter








Rick O.
1) The Lent/Easter Team will begin meeting on Thursday. 

Standing Teams

Benevolences







Patti

No report

Building and Grounds






Yogi

1) Senger Roofing has started preliminary work to seal slits in the metal roof over the sanctuary. The roof work this week is a temporary arrangement that will keep the roof from getting worse until Senger can come back in the spring to replace the roof.
2) Six cans of yellow curb spray paint were found in the janitor’s closet. They’ll use the paint to paint the curb along the walkway into the church entrances.
3) Two new work lights were purchased. The lights will be brought outside to illuminate the parking lot and sidewalks during evening events at Trinity.
4) Commercial Repair Solutions, of Fishersville, is working on the dishwasher and freezer. Work should be completed within a week or so. The freezer had been leaking freon, but the compressor on the unit is also bad. The hope is that the dishwasher’s problem is the associated with the faulty breaker that is going to be replaced. 

Outreach








Mary Colleen

No report

Finance Team








Linda

For Information:

1) December Treasurer’s Report:  The December 2022 report shows that we had an annual income of $319,386 as of the end of December– which is 107% of the income anticipated for the year.  These figures include $268,810 in general income (pledges, loose offering, building use).   Pledge income was actually $18,449 above the amount originally pledged at the beginning of the year.

Our actual YTD expenses were $439,645 – which is 114% of the total anticipated expense for the year.  However, much of this discrepancy is due to expenses for the bio-retention project, which Trinity had to first pay and later be reimbursed by the city.  Also note that some of the line-item budget amounts are larger than the original 2022 budget amounts.  This reflects monies carried over from 2021.

2) City Bio-Retention Grant:  Trinity has now been reimbursed by the city for the retention basin.  After discussion about what to do with the reimbursement ($31,600), it was suggested we might keep this amount in our checking account so that it would be available to pay for the sanctuary roof repairs.  The team has also discussed how to better track designated memorial gifts, bequests, and other designated gifts, such as for the sanctuary roof repairs, that are not used during the year of donation.  Linda and Nancy plan to meet with the treasurer at Massanutten Presbyterian Church to review how they handle the tracking of designated gifts and bequests in Church Windows.

3) Annual Giving Statements:  Statements will be distributed before the end of January.

For Session Action:

The team requestd Session approval of the revised draft 2023 budget.  This is a deficit budget, but as of January 2023 it is supported by significant carry-over funds for the Keister and Bluestone Backpack Programs, Cantering Space, and Maintenance because of bequests and grant funds not yet spent.  The team has reorganized the budget spreadsheet to show how these carry-over amounts may help support the final budget expense figures.  After discussion, the budget was approved to include 8% raises for Trinity staff.
Matthew 25








Nancy

No report

Nominating








Jason

No report

Personnel








Ellie

No report
Pastoral Care







Patti

1) The team will offer a training by Pleasant View Homes for members interested in learning how to care for Joanie Hanshaw while she is attending services at Trinity. The team’s main endeavor has been returning to Extending the Table for those unable to attend services in person.  They have created a flyer explaining this service as well as information to guide those offering the elements. They have started with providing communion for a few members at Bridgewater Retirement Community and Sunnyside in November, December, and January.  As they look to expanding in-home communion, they welcome input and ideas from Session on how to organize this monthly outreach and what guidelines to follow for safety in light of recent Covid outbreaks in our community, especially Sunnyside. As previously done, one elder and another person OR one ordained pastor may serve communion. After discussion Session recommended not to go to nursing homes unless the city or the county is in “green” status.
Team members:  Gwen Carr, Judy LePera, Janet Slough, Ginnie Reinhold, Susie Phend, Virginia Healy, Patti Warner (Chair)

3rd Exercise with Cards  

Everyone selected a final card that represented, in some way, their hopes for Trinity’s ministry in 2023. Again, a lively discussion ensued.
Processing the Meeting and Recognition of Class of 2022
Numerous expressions of thanks were shared with the Class of 2022, and Stephanie presented each of the outgoing elders with gifts in recognition of their service.

There was discussion on whether to begin meeting in person or to continue on Zoom, with a decision to meet in February in person, and then to make decisions on a month-by-month basis.
Next Meeting: Sunday, February 19, 4pm (Zoom)   Rick O. will have the devotional.
Adjournment:  The meeting was adjourned with prayer at 4:00pm.
Respectfully submitted,

___________________________



___________________________

Linda Bradley, Clerk of Session



Stephanie Sorge, Moderator

Attachments:

1) Pastoral Care Contract 2023
2) 2023 Budget

3) Reaching Out Covenant 2022-23
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